## MINUTES OF MEETING VIERA EAST COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT DISTRICT

The regular meeting of the Board of Supervisors of the Viera East Community Development District was held on **Thursday**, **February 27**, **2025** at 6:30 p.m. at Faith Lutheran Church, 5550 Faith Drive, Viera, Florida.

Present and constituting a quorum were:

Jennifer DeVries

Rob Dale

Bill Macheras

Ron Rysztogi: Denise Yelvington Chair

Vice Chair

Treasurer

Assistant Secretary Assistant Secretary

Also present were:

Jason Showe

Jim Moller Michelle Webb Jennifer Worchel District Manager

Golf Maintenance Superintendent Lifestyle/Marketing Director Food & Beverage Manager

## FIRST ORDER OF BUSINESS

#### **Roll Call**

Mr. Showe called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. All Supervisors were present.

#### SECOND ORDER OF BUSINESS

Pledge of Allegiance

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.

#### THIRD ORDER OF BUSINESS

#### **Public Comment Period**

Mr. Showe: We can open it up for public comments. We'll let the record reflect that we only have members of the Board and staff present.

#### FOURTH ORDER OF BUSINESS

# Approval of Minutes of the January 23, 2025 Board of Supervisors Meeting

Mr. Showe: We have approval of the minutes of the January 23, 2025 meeting. We received comments from Jennifer earlier today, which will be incorporated in the final version. We can take any other comments or corrections.

Mr. Dale: Would that be restaurant, Jennifer or Board Member, Jennifer?

Mr. Showe: Board Member, Jennifer.

Mr. Dale: We just have to clarify, because we have so many Jennifers.

Mr. Showe: We can take any other comments or changes at this time or a motion to approve as amended.

On MOTION by Mr. Dale seconded by Mr. Macheras with all in favor the Minutes of the January 23, 2025 Board of Supervisors Meeting were approved as amended.

#### FIFTH ORDER OF BUSINESS

#### **New Business**

## A. Discussion of Permit Request

Mr. Showe: We have two items for you today. We actually added one that we did email out that didn't make it on the agenda. The first one is a discussion of a permit request. We were contacted by a developer, Barnes Commerce Center, LLC. who is building a property over on Barnes Boulevard. There are some permits that the CDD is going to be required to sign off on, because there are some mitigation areas that are impacted. We did send this over to our Ecologist. The person represented that there's no change. It doesn't really affect the CDD at all, other than signing the document and approving it, but we did send it over to our Ecologist, Mr. Kevin Erwin, who indicated that there are no issues with it. So again, it's our recommendation to approve it.

Mr. Dale: Are we talking east or west of Morrell Road?

Mr. Showe: That's a good question.

Mr. Moller: East.

Mr. Dale: Near the scrub jay habitat?

Mr. Showe: It's kind of right there.

Mr. Moller: Yeah.

Ms. Yelvington: Probably above the street.

Mr. Moller: East of Murrell Road, south of Barnes Boulevard.

Ms. Yelvington: On the south side.

Ms. DeVries: There's an office plaza there.

Mr. Moller: Yeah.

Mr. Macheras: Isn't there a Career Source there?

Ms. Yelvington: Yeah, Career Source is in there. Isn't the field right next to that or next to that daycare? Is that where they're talking about?

Mr. Dale: It's over by the Space Coast Credit Union. In that area.

Mr. Macheras: There's a nature thing across the street.

Ms. Yelvington: Right.

Mr. Dale: Yeah. That tract used to be owned by The Viera Company. They must have sold it or something.

Ms. Yelvington: That's what it said in there. Yeah.

Mr. Showe: It is this tract here. I don't know if you can see that.

Mr. Dale: Yep, that's exactly what I thought.

Ms. DeVries: It looks like it is next to the little office building, between the office building and the neighborhood.

Mr. Showe: Yep. We own this property to the south. So, it's just part of the mitigation area.

Mr. Dale: Without delving on it too long, is our Ecologist tied in with Brevard Zoo?

Mr. Showe: Yeah. He is aware of our permit requirements.

Mr. Dale: I'm not worried about the permit. I'm worried about the scrub jay specifically.

Mr. Showe: If anybody would be, it would be Kevin. I didn't specifically ask him about the scrub jays.

Mr. Dale: Alright.

Ms. DeVries: There was a document in here from him, basically saying that this was already pre-approved.

Mr. Showe: Yeah.

Ms. DeVries: So, he didn't see any issue with it?

Mr. Showe: Correct.

Mr. Dale: I would make a motion to approve, with the caveat that Jim call Brevard Zoo. There used to be someone named Laurie, that we used to coordinate on our habitat area back there, but I don't believe she's there any longer. So, whoever their person is, that is the scrub jay expert with the State of Florida, we need to contact them. I just want to make sure that there are going to be no impact from that perspective.

On MOTION by Mr. Dale seconded by Mr. Macheras with all in favor the permit request from Barnes Commerce Center, LLC, pending verification with Brevard Zoo was approved.

Mr. Macheras: I'm just curious. How far over there does the CDD go?

Mr. Dale: All the way up to Barnes Boulevard.

Mr. Macheras: To US-1?

Mr. Moller: Not quite to US-1.

Mr. Macheras: I didn't realize it went past the Rockledge line.

Mr. Dale: It goes from Barnes Boulevard to Viera Boulevard. It's a big swath. The acreage is a few hundred.

Mr. Macheras: I didn't know that.

## B. Review of Revised Reserve Study

Mr. Showe: Behind that, Jim and I worked with the reserve folks. They provided us with a Reserve Study that's been amended. He made the changes in the charts. It's nothing that's a rush. You can take your time, look at those and ask any questions. What he'd like, is for us to approve the charts and then he'll finalize the report. There are just a lot of narrative changes that flow through with the charts and he wants to make sure those are clarified first.

Mr. Dale: I have a lot of questions on reserves and stuff like that. That's like the only area that I'm going to focus a lot of my time tonight. So, if we want to do that now or want to wait until Jim does his report, I don't care. Whatever you want to do.

Ms. DeVries: I had some questions on it too. Did everyone have a chance to look at that Reserve Study?

Mr. Macheras: I didn't look at it that closely.

Ms. Yelvington: I scanned it, but I felt like I needed time to sit with it.

Ms. DeVries: Okay. Then maybe we'll do that and maybe have a more detailed discussion at the next workshop.

Mr. Macheras: Yeah, at the next workshop.

Ms. DeVries: Okay.

Mr. Dale: But I would like to throw out a few questions. So, at the workshop, if the questions aren't resolved, we have time to research them.

Ms. DeVries: Go ahead and throw out your reserve question. Mine were all kind of about reserves as well, because it was a Reserve Study.

Mr. Dale: Right.

Mr. Showe: Right.

Mr. Dale: The essence of what I found, because I went through a lot of stuff, at the beginning of the year, Jason and Jim both gave a lot of their time this week talking to me. But where I'm not clear, is we had about \$1.6 million in reserves at the start of the year. We took about \$270,000 or \$280,000 for bunkers, the cooler that we purchased and the fountain, I believe. But it all came up to \$270,000 or \$280,000. I'm going to use round numbers. That would bring us down between \$1.3 and \$1.35 million, which is kind of where the sum of the General Fund and Golf Course Fund is, which I'm good with. But here's where I kind of am a little gray. If we don't have the answers tonight, that's okay. I just kind of want to look it up. We have about \$400,000 that we get in tax receipts, which goes into the General Fund. I think they have until April to finish getting those in.

Mr. Showe: We typically have 100% by April.

Mr. Dale: Okay. So, that should be about \$400,000.

Mr. Showe: But that \$400,000 doesn't go directly into the capital.

Ms. DeVries: No, it's not reserves.

Mr. Dale: Okay. Where does it go?

Ms. DeVries: The Operating Budget. Right?

Mr. Showe: Yeah. In your General Fund, there's a transfer of \$31,000 that's scheduled to go into the capital.

Mr. Dale: Right.

Mr. Showe: In the Golf Course Budget, there's a transfer of \$84,000 that's scheduled to go into the capital. The revenues go directly into the General Fund and directly to the golf course. It does not go directly into capital projects.

Mr. Dale: Okay, then using your numbers, the \$84,000, for the golf course, we had \$319,000 in profit on the golf course losses, because of the inventory adjustment for last year. That brings us down to around \$265,000, less bonuses.

Mr. Showe: Here's part of the calculation on that. You did have the \$319,000 profit for the golf course. I was working with Jim and our accountant today to try to get all of the numbers narrowed down.

Mr. Dale: Okay.

Mr. Showe: You did have the \$319,000, but \$110,000 of that was the transfer to the capital. So, your net profit outside of that, dropped to \$217,000, which has not yet been transferred into the capital. It's still in the Golf Course Fund. Once we get all of the tax revenues in, then we will look at what we have for excess funds.

Mr. Dale: You're kind of hitting on what I thought was going on. When we call it 2025 receipts, it's sounding like the 2025 receipts, are really the 2024 receipts, that don't get distributed until they're cycled.

Mr. Showe: I have a spreadsheet that I put together about an hour ago. I'll send that out.

Mr. Dale: We'll include it.

Mr. Showe: Right now, you have \$1.3 million. Of that, the golf course is at about \$767,000 and the General Fund has about \$538,000. Again, that doesn't include the profits from the golf course last year or the 25 transfers. So, my projections as of today, with those transfers included, the General Fund should be at \$570,000 and the golf course should be at \$1.7 million, which gets you to \$1.6 million.

Mr. Dale: This is where I was going with it, because the \$270,000 that we did for the bunkers and all of the other projects, was out of the Operating Budget for this year.

Mr. Showe: Correct.

Mr. Dale: Then we also had another shoreline restoration of roughly \$180,000, which would be out of the Operating Budget. It would actually be out of the General Fund.

Mr. Showe: Yeah. The bunkers came out of the capital. The lakeshore restoration came out of the General Fund operating.

Mr. Dale: General Fund operating, which is why we're down around \$538,000.

Mr. Showe: Yes.

Mr. Dale: Okay. So, we would have been at \$2 million roughly, if we did not have those two projects.

Mr. Showe: Well, we've already spent \$280,000 this year. So, if you add that in, you would be right there.

Mr. Dale: Right. So, I guess that's where I'm going with it. I just want to make sure, because we've been telling the community, "Oh, yeah, we're going have about \$2 million in reserves," but according to the Reserve Study, we're spending money on the things that we're supposed to be spending it on right now. The other thing that I just wanted to touch on, I know in a discussion that we had a couple years ago, when we decided to keep the tax rate at the rate that we did, we were at bringing in roughly \$400,000 a year in terms of tax receipts, which is kind of a rough number. I know people were of the mind, "Well, is that going to decrease?" The short answer was, we weren't sure. In looking at the Reserve Study, which everyone could look at their leisure before the workshop, but kind of what I saw, is in the next couple years, we have the parking lot resurfacing and lakeshore restoration. Not a lot of lakeshore restoration was done for many years, as it was based on an emergency situation. None of that is related to the golf course and should be paid out of the tax receipts. My inclination is that we're probably going to have to keep the tax rate at that level for a while, to be able to play catch up.

Ms. DeVries: We need to build the reserves, so that we have the money that we need. In the 2030/2031 timeframe, it does look like we would need the tax revenue.

Mr. Dale: To Yeah. I guess my final question for you, Jason, is yes, I saw the \$84,000 that went in there for 2025 on the golf course side. Do you anticipate that number going up for 2025?

Mr. Showe: So, the \$84,000 is just to balance the budget. That's what gets you to zero.

Mr. Dale: Right.

Mr. Showe: So, any additional profits that are generated from the golf course, will get transferred in later.

Mr. Dale: During this fiscal year (FY).

Mr. Showe: Probably the following fiscal year. We have to wait till the audits come in, so that we actually know what the official fund balances are, before we make those transfers. We

also want to make sure that all the tax receipts are in, so that we don't pull money out and have to transfer it back.

Mr. Dale: Right. The reason I asked that, which is the financial planner in me coming out, is after FY 2025, in FY 2026 and beyond, the assumption that we're making, is a much higher assumption being deposited into that account. We start with \$325,000 in 2026.

Mr. Showe: Correct.

Mr. Dale: Which I think is very achievable.

Mr. Showe: Yeah.

Mr. Dale: I found it very interesting, because four years ago, when we started all of this process, just through guesswork, adding up the pluses and minuses, we started four years ago in those dollars and estimated that we needed \$250,000 per year. Allowing for inflation, which is pretty heavy during the past four years, it kind of gets us to the point where we're at right now.

Ms. DeVries: My concern is that it looks like we need more than that. So, when I look at these numbers, I was like, "Wow," because we thought we were doing so good. Comparatively, we are.

Mr. Showe: I will say, compared to what was happening in the past, you're in excellent shape.

Ms. DeVries: Yeah.

Mr. Showe: This is not a Reserve Study that I would look at and go, "Oh, my God, we're in disaster mode. Next year you have to double your assessments."

Mr. Dale: Right.

Mr. Showe: You're not there.

Mr. Dale: No.

Mr. Showe: Factor in that, yes it shows \$84,000 coming in, in 2024 or 2025. But again, that doesn't factor in the profits from the previous year.

Mr. Dale: Right.

Mr. Showe: So that number is always going to have a little flow behind it. That's not really factored in this.

Ms. DeVries: Yeah. So, what you're saying is, the starting number is actually lower than it should be. The starting number for the reserves.

Mr. Showe: The starting number for the reserves is correct, but it's missing a profit.

Ms. DeVries: It is.

Mr. Showe: And that's all they could go by. So, they look at our budget and that's how they start the project. I'll also note that there's an art to this as well. It's not just a science. So, this is what Jim and I will look at, on an annual basis, especially Jim can go through this and go, "Okay, you know, they say we need to put a roof on it in this year." The roof is probably okay, so we can push that out of here. That's where you really start finessing and tweaking it, as it's a good guidepost. But I will say that very few Districts follow it to the letter.

Mr. Dale: Yeah. Well, kind of the general summation that I took from looking at all of this, it looks like we're right on target. But that assumes the golf course keeps making the money that it's making, which it is.

Mr. Showe: If the golf course keeps making the money it is making, it assumes a level of interest that goes the certain way.

Mr. Dale: Right.

Mr. Showe: It's their best case, but if you look at what they anticipated we would spend on the golf course this year, \$344,000, you've already spent \$278,000. So, they're not that far off.

Mr. Dale: Right.

Mr. Showe: The same with the General Fund. We've spent \$48,000 and they projected \$57,000.

Mr. Dale: Right. It seems like the big years are 2034 or 2044. That's when a lot of the equipment comes up for replacement and that's what I was seeing.

Mr. Showe: Yeah. Those are kind of the big targets that we look at. I also say, don't try not to get too far out in time with this.

Mr. Dale: Yes.

Mr. Showe: It's really good for about a five-year window for planning purposes and that's when we probably recommend you have them come back and just refresh it. Because again, certain things last longer than they think, certain things last less than they think or they may have just missed that this has 10 years of life left instead of five. Again, they're not spending three weeks here to assess the exact condition of everything. They're doing their best visual interpretation of it.

Mr. Dale: Alright. I just mostly wanted to confirm some of those reserve numbers, because that's the big crux.

Mr. Showe: I will refine the spreadsheet that I did today, that helped me get those numbers and then we'll make sure that is provided at the workshop.

Mr. Dale: Then, just really quick, in our conversation, you shared with me our remaining bond balance to be spent at the park. What is it roughly?

Mr. Showe: Roughly, it's \$63,713.

Mr. Dale: Alright, thank you.

Mr. Showe: Maybe some interest will get sagged on there.

Mr. Dale: I agree with that. I always tell clients whenever I would do a financial analysis, that the minute I give it to them, it's outdated.

Mr. Showe: Correct. So again, take some time and look at that and if you have questions, let us know. We're happy to help. This is a great company to work with. They don't want it to be finalized until you guys are happy with it or when you have all of your questions resolved.

Mr. Dale: This is the most extensive level of planning that I've seen the District do of any document that I've ever seen.

Mr. Showe: They're a little more expensive than the other company, but I think they do a much more thorough job.

Mr. Dale: It's well worth it.

Mr. Showe: So, the other thing that we have, I sent you guys an email. I will say this is in no way me saying you should do this. I printed it out, because it didn't make your agenda. There was a group that was potentially looking at using Woodside Park for a youth running program from March 31<sup>st</sup> through May 8<sup>th</sup>, on Monday and Thursday evenings. You really don't have any rules covering that park. So, at this time, there's no method for people to reserve the park. Its first come, first serve. We can certainly tell them that and they could certainly just bring a group out and use it. I would say in this case, again, this is not me recommending this at all. It's really an option for the Board. If you were inclined to say you're interested in pursuing it, we would recommend an agreement with this group, that provides indemnification to the District. It would be basically a temporary license agreement, that would allow them to only use it on these dates and these times, they need to provide full insurance and list the District as a carrier, in case if somebody gets hurt or there's an accident. Again, it's really up to you guys. Most of our parks where we have formal rules, don't allow this type of use, because that's not really what the park is for. It's really designed for use by residents. If somebody comes out there and there are 20 kids

running around, they might be hesitant to use the District facilities. So, again, it's really up to the Board. I'm happy to proceed in any direction.

Mr. Macheras: So, are they just looking at that plain area between the water and the park or are they looking to run through the trail, because that's not a big area?

Mr. Showe: Yeah, I didn't get into all the details. I wanted to gauge, if there was any inclination to even consider it first.

Mr. Macheras: I drove by there today. I'm looking over there and seeing that it's probably even twice as big as this room and I'm like, "Where are they going to run to?"

Mr. Showe: Yeah.

Mr. Macheras: So, like I said, you certainly need to get all of that in writing, whether there are 20 kids, 100 kids or 10 kids. But they're just going to run in a circle. They're going to run on the trail, through the trees, where we have bikes and golf carts. So, we might need a little bit more information.

Ms. Yelvington: It's not even the biggest field around. Right?

Mr. Dale: It's about a third of a mile around?

Ms. DeVries: Why not a school track?

Mr. Moller: I just interpret it as a meeting point, where they were going to meet there, run and meet back. That is the way that I interpreted it.

Ms. Yelvington: Have we ever done anything like that before?

Mr. Showe: We had an agreement for yoga, but I don't think anybody really attended that. So, we have a similar agreement already.

Ms. Yelvington: Have we ever charged a fee for the use of a field?

Mr. Showe: Typically, we don't charge a fee, but in all reality, they could just show up and use it.

Ms. Yelvington: Right.

Mr. Showe: And we would have no standing at all.

Mr. Dale: Also, no liability?

Mr. Showe: Well, you have liability, whether they provide liability coverage or not. Realistically, you guys own a tremendous amount of property and there's inherent liability.

Mr. Dale: Are we talking 8-year-olds or 16-year-olds?

Mr. Showe: These are questions that I don't have the answers to.

Ms. DeVries: It says that it is for elementary age children, like 8-year-olds probably.

Ms. Yelvington: It seems like a very nice thing to be able to do; however, elementary school kids are curious and I would worry about the water. I don't know if we would want that sort of risk.

Ms. Webb: It's all about the liability.

Mr. Macheras: I'm all for helping out kids, but we don't have a system in place to reserve it. But if we say, "Okay," if it was me, I'd have an expectation on that side that it's going to be for my use from 5:30 p.m. to 6:00 p.m. So, it's kind of like, "We can take your paperwork, but we're not going to post any signs, but if a softball team is out there having a tournament, because they practice on all these fields, that's too bad." On face value, I don't have an issue, but we're going make them go through these hoops, but we're not going offer anything. We're not going to reserve it for them. So, I don't know.

Ms. DeVries: If they just showed up and they used the park, it was nice that they're asking permission.

Mr. Showe: If a member of the public is using the park, we wouldn't want them to put up advertisements.

Mr. Dale: Correct. The only other catch is the two words, "Dog park."

Mr. Showe: Again, the kids are running around. There's a playground there.

Mr. Rysztogi: I would just like to know where they're running. That's the first question that I have.

Mr. Showe: I can certainly ask all of these questions. They want to start on March 31st

Mr. Rysztogi: If they explain where they are running, we can make a decision, if it makes sense.

Mr. Macheras: Right, because that's not a big field.

Mr. Macheras: I would say, Ron, "What area you want to use, how many kids and what's the adult to kid ratio?" Again, I'm thinking about whether it is two adults and 50 kids, because that's not acceptable. Like you say, how many kids and how many adults are going to be supervising this? They need to understand, if we decide to do this, we can't hold it for them. That's a great idea, but right now it's track season. No school is going to allow them to use their track.

Ms. DeVries: What about the Viera Regional Center.

Mr. Macheras: A lot of the fields over there aren't athletic. They're either all soccer or baseball. I don't know if there are any open fields.

Ms. DeVries: So, that's why they are looking for a place to go.

Ms. Yelvington: The green space by Suseda Park, is that not ours?

Mr. Macheras: Clubhouse Park is VECA.

Ms. Yelvington: Not Clubhouse Park, but the green space on Murrell Road.

Mr. Macheras: Yeah. That's owned by VECA.

Ms. Yelvington: Okay.

Mr. Macheras: I drove by the other day and there was a men's softball team out there hitting balls, because they go out there and practice when they're having tournaments over here.

Mr. Dale: The other concern that I would have, is the parking. If you go by there, pretty much any weekday, the parking lot is full.

Mr. Showe: Again, if you want me to go back to them and ask them those questions, I can. But if there's no desire from the Board to approve it, then I don't want to do that.

Mr. Macheras: Right.

Ms. Yelvington: You can just respond and say that it's open for public use or something like that. Right? It's not like we're saying no.

Ms. DeVries: We're not saying no, but we aren't approving it.

Mr. Showe: That's fair, if you want me to tell them that the facility is open for public use; however, parking is a concern.

Mr. Dale: And it closes at dusk.

Ms. DeVries: I'm trying to figure out how to say this, but you want to make sure that these kids who are running, aren't going to interfere with our dogs and other guests.

Mr. Showe: Yeah.

Mr. Macheras: So quick question. To the south of Prince of Peace, before we get to the fountain area, who owns that big piece of land? Does the church own it?

Mr. Dale: The church owns it on their side.

Mr. Macheras: Because that's huge.

Mr. Dale: Yeah.

Mr. Macheras: Its bigger than this one. I'm just thinking of where they could go that's local. I don't know. Because we don't have a plan in place, it's like, "You're welcome to use it, but the Board has some concerns such as parking, which we're going to address it with you."

Mr. Dale: Yeah. Please don't fill up 20 of our parking spaces.

Mr. Macheras: Be diplomatic.

Mr. Showe: Yeah, I got you. I've done this before.

Mr. Rysztogi: We're not saying no.

Mr. Showe: Right.

Mr. Rysztogi: But we're not saying yes either.

Mr. Macheras: We don't have a process in place.

Mr. Showe: They don't have exclusive use.

Mr. Dale: Right.

Mr. Showe: They must use it at their own risk.

Mr. Dale: They can park on that grass area by the trees, like the people at the Farmers Market do.

Mr. Macheras: I think like Ron said, though, I'm just trying to think, because that's not a big area. We need to verify that they're not planning on using the trail.

Mr. Rysztogi: No running down the trail.

Mr. Dale: If we're talking elementary school kids, they're not going to be able to do three laps.

Ms. DeVries: Yeah, that's kind of what I was thinking.

Mr. Showe: I will follow up and let you guys know if there is any additional feedback.

#### SIXTH ORDER OF BUSINESS

#### **Old Business**

#### A. Action Items List

Mr. Showe: Under old business, we have the Action Items list. We still have not heard back from the Viera East Golf District Association on the withdrawal.

Ms. DeVries: They did discuss it again at their HOA meeting on Tuesday.

Mr. Showe: Okay.

Ms. DeVries: Basically, the ball is still in their court to determine if they would prefer to do a well.

Mr. Showe: Okay. Then the other two items, the park improvements, Jim is working on, as well as the resurfacing.

Mr. Moller: Yeah, I haven't started yet.

#### SEVENTH ORDER OF BUSINESS

### **Staff Reports**

## A. General Manager's Report

Mr. Showe: We can have Jim go through the General Manager's Report.

Mr. Moller: Alright. I received an email and text from the fountain guy. The new wire was installed. I did drive by. The fountain and lights are on. It is good to go. After the meeting, I might run down there with a remote, to see if I can change the lights. Right now, it looks like it's just on a cycle of different lights.

Mr. Dale: We have St. Patty's Day coming up.

Mr. Moller: Yeah, I'll make it green. I'll give you the remote and you can be the fountain guy.

Mr. Dale: No, don't want that responsibility.

Mr. Moller: So, the fire line update, we still have Wingate to finish. We have about a half day left there. The Cat with the Fecon, we had some issues with the tractor wheels, so that went in for repairs. They just picked it back up today. But even with all of that, we're still pretty much on schedule. Once we finish Wingate, we're scheduled to start Somerville on the 5<sup>th</sup>. So, I think we'll start Somerville on the third.

Ms. Yelvington: March or April?

Mr. Moller: March.

Ms. Yelvington: Well, that's next week.

Mr. Moller: Right. We're still on schedule.

Ms. Yelvington: No, I know. I hadn't even seen the schedule yet. Is that posted? We have that posted. Right?

Mr. Dale: It's on the CDD Facebook page.

Ms. Yelvington: Okay.

Mr. Showe: I think we put it on the website as well.

Mr. Moller: American Shorelines finished up the lake bank restorations. They're going to be back this week to handle any of the little areas that they might have damaged during construction, fixing tire ruts and things like that. In Woodside Park, there was a rusty umbrella

pole over by the kids swings. Pete applied a rust inhibitor, sanded it and put two coats of paint on there, to stop that pole from rusting. That seemed like the only pole, compared to all of the other umbrella poles that were rusting. I stopped that before it got any worse. I think he did find a place, but we're just waiting to see how much it costs, but the ADA swing, the little strap that locks the shoulder harness on, is worn out. So, we're just looking to replace that. Other than that, Ed's guys, after the rains that we had about a week ago, they did a visual inspection on all the culverts. Everything is flowing well. So, all of our culverts are working.

Mr. Dale: How is Bayhill looking with the spatterdock?

Mr. Moller: We had some algae issues. I can't remember what neighborhood it was, but I received an email about a week ago from one of the residents, saying that everything has been cleared up. I appreciate the quick response.

Mr. Dale: Was it John?

Mr. Moller: There were three of them. I think John was one of them.

Mr. Dale: Okay. Good.

Mr. Moller: Golf course maintenance, I finally got a hold of another concrete company and I'm just waiting for them to get me the quote back. They were hesitant on the sod, so I'm trying to do an apples-to-apples. I know the one quote I had, was basically turnkey. I said, "Add the sod so I can make them even." So, I'll wait for that. Next week, we're going to do bulk turf nutrition on the golf course. We did some soil samples and created a blend to give our soil and our plants the best chance. So that'll start going out next week. February round revenue, as of yesterday, we're sitting at \$238,000, compared to last February, where we finished at \$228,000. So, I'm thinking with today and tomorrow being the last few days of February, we should finish at \$258,000. Last February had 29 days, so they had an extra day in there.

Mr. Dale: So, \$30,000 above.

Mr. Moller: Yeah, we should finish about \$30,000 above in round revenue. Food and beverage revenue, as of yesterday, is sitting at \$69,000. Last February, the total was \$78,000. We think the restaurant should finish around \$75,000 for the month, which is right on par last year with the one less day.

Mr. Dale: And we have tomorrow night.

Mr. Moller: Yeah, tonight and Friday. In January, the total operation had a net profit of \$26,000. Golf had \$28,000. Food and beverage had a negative of \$2,600. Compared to last year,

we were at \$36,000 for both. So, for the first four months, we're pretty much sitting ahead of last year for total net profit.

Mr. Macheras: Can you remind me or Jason, I know we talked about this at the last meeting, as far as what we would like to see. I was thinking about it today. I mean, the numbers are great, but I don't know. When I hear percentages, I'll just give you a for instance. Let's say we made a \$50,000 profit last year and made \$60,000 this year, but maybe our revenue went up 25% and our net only went up 5%. On one hand, yeah, we made more money, but we weren't efficient in how we made it. We don't really use percentages, because that means more to me than just the big number.

Ms. DeVries: I was looking at that today too.

Mr. Dale: Yeah, it's an excellent point. One of the things that I've seen in looking at the numbers over the years and everything, because I know the issue gets brought up, "Oh, well that was a dumb idea to just pay per round instead of having season passes and all of that kind of stuff." But you're exactly correct, in that the revenue every year has gone up.

Mr. Macheras: Right.

Mr. Dale: That's indisputable. It's our net revenue that is the issue and that's where we're at the mercy of the salaries and cart fee costs. The reason why I'm going down that route, is that I printed off two pages out of all the financials. Everything is in line and some things have gone down, compared to last year, except for two things on the golf course side: salaries, which we paid an extra \$5,000 roughly for and the cart lease, which went up about 60 to 70%. We were down about \$4,300 on the cart lease, just because of the interest rates. Those are things that are beyond our control and Jim's control, but when people are saying, "Oh well, you know, did the pass thing work" or "why aren't we doing passes and stuff," actually, the strategy that we adopted on the revenue side, has worked and that's what Jim has control over. It's when we have the automatic cost of living adjustments for salaries, the minimum wage alone, has increased our salary cost over the past four and a half years, by roughly about 80% or \$80,000 now?

Mr. Moller: It's probably about \$80,000.

Mr. Dale: But it works out to almost about 80% too. So, it's been a huge increase that has come into play.

Mr. Macheras: We still have two more years where we are at \$13,000?

Mr. Moller: We are at \$13,000 right now.

Viera East CDD February 27, 2025

Mr. Macheras: Even if revenues went up by 10%, expenses went up 8% and the net or however you want to term it, didn't go up as much, if we have the caveats to explain that. These

are the things that we can't control.

Mr. Dale: Right.

Mr. Macheras: Then me looking at it, whether I'm a resident or Board Member, I can say,

"Okay, let's look at the things you could control," because that's really what it's about. It's the

revenues or are we controlling the expenses, so that everything is doing this and not that.

Mr. Dale: Right. Social media is where I think Michelle has done an excellent job,

because she does put that into play. I know that you've seen a few of the posts and she explains

that to people that decide to get a little snitty on the golf page. She will come back and politely

explain that this is what happened to us. But it really struck me, that it's just primarily two or

maybe three items, that have caused everything. We're still producing a good net.

Mr. Macheras: Right.

Mr. Dale: I think we're probably going to have one, if not our best year, ever this year,

even with those increases.

Mr. Macheras: Right. I think as you all know in your own business, labor is usually your

biggest expense anyway. So, when you have the State Statutes adding to that, it's even bigger but

it's usually the biggest anyway.

Mr. Dale: Right.

Mr. Macheras: But I think that's the main thing. If we did \$10,000 better than last year,

you know, rah rah, but revenues were \$60,000 more, where did that other \$50,000 come from?

Not that it's apples-for-apples, but percentage wise. Then if there's an expense thing, we need to

look at that. It could be the coolers. Then I can explain that. Right?

Mr. Dale: Yeah. The main thing that I would point people to, though, is I get it's not net

revenue, but it shows the thing that we have control over. Point them to the revenue numbers and

every year it's done nothing but go up, progressively.

Mr. Moller: It increased by 15%.

Mr. Dale: I know.

Mr. Moller: Over last year.

18

Mr. Dale: Over last year. The same thing for the restaurant, which gets beat up online a lot. You see literally restaurants all over the country closing up, because they don't have that bulk purchasing power. But you know they've done a great job from a revenue perspective.

Mr. Macheras: Right.

Mr. Dale: It's almost a million-dollar restaurant, but when you have to pay a cook \$20 to \$25 an hour and then you have residents asking for round the clock service, it's like those two goals don't marry up.

Mr. Macheras: Right. No, I agree. Like I say, the things we can't control, there's nothing really that we can do.

Mr. Rysztogi: Also, the insurance is killing so many businesses, because they're getting these insurance numbers. Overnight they doubled.

Mr. Dale: Thank you for mentioning that, because that was the third thing. I couldn't think of the third thing, but that's what it was, the insurance cost.

Ms. DeVries: Yeah. It went up.

Mr. Rysztogi: It's a killer for everybody.

Mr. Showe: Yeah.

Mr. Dale: Those were the big three.

Ms. DeVries: Alright. Jim, do you have anything else?

Mr. Moller: Yeah. For golf operations, I've been in touch with Ralph Williams Elementary. We're going to do a second-grade field trip on Tuesday, April 29<sup>th</sup>. The good thing is they are second graders, so it's a fresh batch of kids and we can just reuse the same information that we did last year. That should be fun. We have a PGA Junior League starting on April 1<sup>st</sup>. I know Duran has a team. We have a team. Rockledge has a team. It will be all youth golfers. Dave and Phil are going to be running that, so that will be a success. Again, couples golf and Sassy Saturday, were both huge successes. Our two pros, Dave and Phil, have been putting Viera East on the radar. We had a play with a pro event the other week. We had pros from Lake Nona, Rockledge, Duran and Manatee. One pro played with three amateurs. I know the two of them have played in PGA sectional events and they perform pretty well.

Mr. Dale: Cool.

Mr. Moller: We're starting to get our name out there. I do have the logo, but I want to do that later. I don't know if we want to wait until the Marketing Report, but I have a bunch of

printouts of all of our ideas. I'll do a brief restaurant and I'll let Ms. Worchel chime in if she has anything.

Ms. DeVries: Welcome, Jen.

Mr. Moller: I don't know if you have any questions or anything prepared.

Ms. Worchel: I do not.

Mr. Moller: Okay. We made some adjustments in the restaurant this week, after conversations with the chef on labor and things like that. I felt one of the best ways to decrease our expenses, was to eliminate the chef's position. I don't know if we really need an Executive Chef for our restaurant, so I will not be replacing that position. We have some very qualified cooks right now, that can absorb some of the day-to-day operations, as far as inventory, ordering, scheduling, organization, cleaning schedules, things like that. So, we made Kyrie the Kitchen Lead, which is equivalent to a manager on duty. Jen now has autonomous control of the restaurant. She's the sole Restaurant Manager. So, anything that the staff has questions, concerns, issues, can go straight to her. If she needs help, she can come to me. I do know the kitchen still has the backing of myself, Lacey, all of the staff, but if they need help with menus and pricing and inventories, we're all one team. I'm very impressed by the way the staff performed and held themselves this week. I don't really think we skipped the beat, to be honest with you. I heard that the steaks last night were, phenomenal.

Ms. DeVries: They were excellent.

Mr. Moller: We still have some leftover stakes in the freezer and are going to run the special again on Friday night. I was very impressed. We had people coming in on their days off to help organize, clean and straighten up. So that will be good. I've talked to Kyrie about recipe cards. Google is our friend. If we need to find a couple recipes on Google for Thousand Island Dressing, we will make three. We'll taste test it, pick the best one and that's the recipe we go with. We will make the recipe cards. This is a picture of it. Whatever hamburger goes out, this is a picture of the finished product. Every time it leaves the line; this is what it should look like. So, I think everybody there is pretty excited. Is there anything that you want to add?

Ms. Worchel: I think you covered it all.

Ms. DeVries: I think it's a good move. I think that is right for our restaurant facility. I've been in the restaurant since then and I think the staff has been excellent. They handled the transition beautifully, which I appreciate. Thank you, Jen. I do have one question. I know we

have always wanted to make sure that we have a manager on duty and we always know who that person is. How are we handling that now?

Ms. Worchel: We're doing a schedule two weeks out.

Ms. DeVries: Okay.

Ms. Worchel: Kyrie's either there, I'm there or Maddie. So, there's always someone there.

Ms. DeVries: Okay, thank you.

Mr. Macheras: I think that's great. My question would be if something happens at the front, whether I don't like the taste of my Thousand Island Dressing or whatever, is Kyrie able to come? I'm just trying to visualize it.

Ms. Worchel: Yeah, he's very good at talking to people. Usually if I'm not there, Maddie is there. She handles the front.

Mr. Macheras: So, one of you is always in the front.

Ms. Worchel: Yeah,

Mr. Macheras: Okay. I was just curious, knowing he'd be busy back there.

Mr. Moller: The last thing that I have, are some things that were brought up at the last meeting. The Oaks at Woodside along Murrell Road, I got with Pete to get with the landscaper, about when we do the trees again, we'll skirt them up.

Ms. Yelvington: Okay, thanks.

Mr. Macheras: That was a Supervisor Request, if I remember correctly.

Mr. Moller: Yes.

Ms. Yelvington: I looked the other day and I was like, "I don't think it's been done yet."

Mr. Moller: I am going to pass the logos out now and we can touch base at the workshop.

## B. District Manager's Report

There being no comments, the next item followed.

## C. Lifestyle/Marketing Report

Ms. DeVries: Next is the Lifestyle/Marketing Report.

Ms. Yelvington: The first one has a misspelling.

Ms. DeVries: One is missing an "i" and the other is missing an "s."

Ms. Webb: It's just the design.

Mr. Moller: These are rough drafts.

Ms. Webb: Pick your top three.

Mr. Moller: Everyone has it. Take it home, digest it and then we can talk about it at the workshop.

Ms. Yelvington: Okay, good.

Ms. DeVries: Alright.

Mr. Dale: Regardless of how we go, and as much as I know Lacey is good on her Canva and Michelle's good on her Canva and everybody's good, whatever final version we develop, I would like to take to someone who has a high-tech graphics design background. We can provide them the concept, which is basically what this stuff is.

Mr. Moller: The one logo that I did not add is our current one. I know we talked about changing it, but that's still an option.

Ms. DeVries: Okay.

Ms. Webb: Alright. So, we got a lot. We always have a lot going on. We have a lot coming up in March. We're going to be adding first responders to the Monday events.

Mr. Macheras: With the military?

Ms. Webb: Yeah, with the military. So, when we did the February Firefighters, I had several people online say, "What about nurses?" I said that something was coming, but we're not giving them half off.

Mr. Dale: But why did you do firefighters specifically, though?

Ms. Webb: Well, because they're having such a hard time right now. The firefighters in Brevard County, I don't know if you guys knew, there was a vote for them to get a raise and the vote went in their favor, but they still haven't received the raise.

Mr. Dale: They were petitioning.

Ms. DeVries: But they raised our taxes and it didn't go to them.

Ms. Webb: It didn't go to them. So, they are petitioning, because the vote was for them to receive a raise and they are not getting it. That's why we decided for the last two weeks, to dedicate it to the February Firefighters. It wasn't like there was a huge number, but they were very appreciative.

Mr. Moller: Yesterday we had an incident on our second hole. We had an ambulance and a fire truck.

Mr. Macheras: Were they already there, eating?

Mr. Moller: No.

Mr. Showe: If you have questions, talk to Jim.

Ms. Webb: The firefighters came out as a rescue.

Mr. Moller: Yes.

Ms. Webb: And then they booked a tee time. Anyway, so we were adding them. We have Globing Go on Wednesday, March 26<sup>th</sup>, for the school that we supported the last time. We have Latin Mardi Gras on Tuesday, the 4<sup>th</sup>. So, come in your Mardi Gras outfit. We're going to be having a lot of fun. I did let them know the kitchen was going to close at 6:30 p.m. I put it on my flyer. They will come in at 5:00 p.m. and eat. So, at 5:00 p.m., business is great, but once they start dancing, they're not very hungry, but drinks will be sold. I talked to Maddie last night, about offering some mock cocktails, because some of them do drive quite a distance.

Mr. Macheras: That's good.

Ms. Webb: I don't think that they just order water, because it's a water. It's like they don't want to drink alcohol and drive. So, maybe they would order some mock cocktails, so they have an option. Again, Sassy Saturday and the couples golf, were a big hit. We had 36 women for Sassy Saturday and 20 couples for couples' golf. They all seemed to really enjoy it. You could definitely tell, because when we were serving them, they said, "I don't want to drink, because I'm a serious golfer." The very set ones are the ones who won. It was no big deal. I think six of the couples stayed after and then stayed for music too. Of course, we have the Farmers Market, which is picking back up. We're at 36 vendors now. I try not to go past 40, because it gets really crowded with cars and everything else. Then of course we had the steak special. Jen and I went through our numbers. Onn social media, when people were saying, "Wow, they are doing all of this," they were talking about Music on the Patio and entertainment after hours. I will tell you that Jen's performance on the patio, was the overall highest number for the entire month of performances.

Mr. Dale: Financially, you mean.

Ms. Webb: She brought in 51.57% of the revenue.

Ms. Yelvington: Nice job, Jen.

Mr. Dale: Wow.

Ms. Webb: Jeff, when he was there, generated 33.53% of the revenue. Amy and Sean generated 4.41.15% of revenue and Lacey this last time, was in stiff competition with a lot of

things going on because Pink was at Payne Inn, which is close to us. I love Lacey, but me and the family were somewhere else. She generated 25.7% of the income. This is only after 5:00 p.m., because generally people start coming in at 5:00 p.m. to eat and get ready for the music and everything. After 5:00 p.m. for both Friday and Saturday night, we made \$11,175 61. That was after 5:00 p.m. for what came into the restaurant on Friday and Saturday night. The total cost per performance was \$1,800.

Mr. Macheras: For the entire month or a weekday?

Ms. Webb: The entire month.

Mr. Dale: Wow.

Ms. Webb: So, my total cost was 16.6% of the revenue. When we hear over social media, "They have all this stuff at nighttime..."

Mr. Dale: We need to stop the stuff at night.

Ms. Webb: Stop the stuff at night.

Ms. DeVries: But that's what's bringing in the revenue, especially on the days when it rains.

Ms. Webb: Yes.

Mr. Dale: That is what is paying the bills.

Ms. Webb: Actually, Music on the Patio is beating Karaoke Night some nights.

Ms. DeVries: Wow.

Ms. Webb: So, it's a mixture. I know that looking at the numbers, I want to make sure that you have a profitability. Well, there's your profitability. We spent \$1,800 for the entire month on Friday and Saturday night and just for those expenses, we brought in \$11,175. Because I can tell you, probably on those nights, we wouldn't have.

Mr. Dale: So, to sum it up, it is the entertainment on Friday and Saturday night, that is the profitable end of it, not the egg sandwiches.

Ms. Webb: Yes. So, the total for Friday and Saturday, was \$29,648, which is why I went to 5:00 p.m. and after. That's why it was \$11,175. Of that, \$29,000 was just after the parties, just to let you guys know that.

Ms. DeVries: Thank you. It's driving quite a bit of revenue that we wouldn't otherwise have probably.

Ms. Webb: Right. I can tell you on Saturday nights, when there is music out there, people are out there. Very little are inside. There might be some people that come in like around 7:00 p.m. or 8:00 p.m., maybe to eat, but from then, up until 10:00 p.m., it's not busy. That is all I have. I never put that in writing for you guys.

Mr. Dale: It was helpful. Thank you.

Ms. Webb: If you want me to put this in paper form, I can.

Ms. DeVries: I hope we have it in the minutes.

Mr. Showe: Yeah. If you send it in paper form, we'll include it in the minutes. It's transcribed and we have recordings of it.

Ms. Webb: Okay, good.

#### EIGHTH ORDER OF BUSINESS

#### Treasurer's Report

## A. Approval of Check Register

Ms. DeVries: Next is the Treasurer's Report.

Mr. Showe: We just have the Check Register. In the General Fund, we have Checks #5330 through #5364, Capital Reserve Check #303 and Checks #32290 through #32390 for the Golf Course Fund, for a total amount of \$174,035.39. We can take any questions or comments on those invoices or a motion to approve.

Ms. DeVries: I had one question. It's not a big amount of money, but it just looked odd to me and I should have broken down who it was to, but we paid \$100 a month for bills going all the way back to August. Do you remember seeing that, Jim?

Mr. Moller: Yeah. That was with our old payroll company. I think this company covered our Workers Compensation. From what I understood, Tim, Inez and GMS canceled that, when we switched over to Applied Business Solutions. But somehow, they were still billing us and no one was getting the bill.

Ms. DeVries: That's no wonder.

Mr. Moller: And we were liable for. I don't know how.

Mr. Moller: Yeah, this is from the 2021/2022 timeframe.

Ms. DeVries: It wasn't a big amount of money, but it was an odd transaction, because it was so old.

Mr. Dale: Wow.

Ms. DeVries: Alright. Any other questions?

Mr. Dale: I would just like to thank Jim for spending a half hour on the phone with me today, going through the Check Register, because I had a lot of questions about golf balls.

Ms. Yelvington: Oh, I have a question about golf balls.

Mr. Moller: So, yes, Dave buys bulk, so he gets discounts and free shipping. However, when it hits the Check Register, it only shows the first item.

Ms. Yelvington: Well, that's not good.

Mr. Moller: We purchase golf balls, hats, bucket hats and putter golf balls from Srixon.

Ms. Yelvington: So, why is that not being broken out?

Mr. Moller: But only golf balls show on that.

Ms. Yelvington: Well, can we fix that?

Mr. Moller: It's going into the right line items.

Ms. Yelvington: Who is doing this part, though, us or GMS?

Mr. Moller: GMS.

Ms. Yelvington: Can GMS split a transaction into five things?

Mr. Macheras: The problem is that some of those checks are for 10 things.

Ms. Yelvington: I think it's important, though.

Ms. DeVries: Can the description be golf balls and blah, blah, blah?

Ms. Yelvington: I have a question on the financials related to golf balls. You don't really know how much your costs are going up, if you're not breaking it out. You know, you can't really look at, "Oh, we shouldn't keep buying golf balls from this vendor," if we're not tracking it.

Mr. Moller: They are being broken out. It's just not reflected on the Check Register.

Mr. Showe: We have actual invoices that break everything out.

Mr. Moller: Yeah. So, basically when this invoice is coded...

Ms. Yelvington: So, for the Check Register, it shows the sum, but in the financials, it's broken out. Is that what you're saying?

Mr. Moller: Right. They have to have different codes.

Ms. Yelvington: That's fine.

Mr. Macheras: Okay.

Ms. Yelvington: That is strange, though. But yeah, maybe like you said, the description...

Mr. Dale: That was a half hour of my day today with Jim.

Ms. Yelvington: Okay.

Mr. Showe: When they simplify the description, we only have so many letters.

Ms. Yelvington: You can't fault us all for thinking that though, because as you're scrolling, you're like, "Golf balls."

Mr. Dale: Well, we brought that up at the last two meetings before this.

Ms. Yelvington: Yeah, I did remember that we brought it up.

Ms. DeVries: I was wondering why we are buying so many golf balls?

Mr. Dale: The radar is going off for me. I'm like, "Golf balls?"

Mr. Moller: It's kind of like in September, October, when I do early order purchase for the golf maintenance, I'll buy all of our chemicals for the year.

Mr. Macheras: Right.

Mr. Moller: I get bulk discounts. It's like the same thing with the golf balls. With Srixon, he gets bulk deals. So, he'll get 5% off.

Mr. Dale: Which by the way, one of the things I appreciate from our Restaurant Manager, I heard that discussion about food and things like that, but that's the intent. So, I appreciate that.

Mr. Macheras: That's right.

Ms. DeVries: Okay.

Mr. Macheras: I think you need to remember too, when you see those, we're ordering those, because we're selling them. I asked that too. With sales in the pro shop, we were talking about that. So, when you see those golf balls and gloves and hats, it's to replenish our stock, so to speak. If you didn't see that for a while, then I would be concerned.

Mr. Moller: A lot of these golf balls are for June, July and August.

Mr. Dale: Right.

Mr. Moller: But we just got a discount by buying them now.

Mr. Dale: You can see that in the financials when you look at, from our previous pro, we had, I believe, \$2,000 in sales for 2024 or was it the year prior? Whenever we had our previous pro, whether it was FY 2023 or 2024, we effectively made no money in the pro shop. Then when Dave took over, it was over a \$50,000 difference. It was striking.

Mr. Macheras: Yeah.

Mr. Dale: The same thing happened with golf lessons. We had \$300 for golf lessons with our previous pro and then Dave is reflecting over \$15,000, which offset his salary.

Mr. Macheras: Right.

Mr. Dale: So, it makes me wonder what was happening there.

Ms. Yelvington: Can I ask a dumb question? So, when we see golf balls in the Check Register, it's the ones that we're selling in the store. What about the driving range?

Mr. Moller: They're in a different line item.

Ms. Yelvington: In the financials or in the Check Register?

Mr. Moller: It will show up in the financials. In the register, it will just say, "Golf balls."

Ms. Yelvington: Okay. So, we can't distinguish in the Check Register what's going where.

Mr. Moller: Unless you look to the left and you can figure out all of our GL codes.

Mr. Showe: Yeah, those are the codes that go behind the scenes, into where each of those account lines are.

Ms. Yelvington: Okay.

Ms. DeVries: Are there any other questions about the Check Register? Hearing none, we need a motion.

On MOTION by Mr. Macheras seconded by Mr. Rysztogi with all in favor the Check Register for January 18, 2025 through February 20, 2025 in the amount of \$174,035.39 was approved.

#### B. Balance Sheet and Income Statements

Mr. Showe: Behind that, is your revised Balance Sheet and Income Statement for January 31, 2025, which are included in your agenda package. No action is required by the Board. I think we have captured everything that was collectively discussed at the workshop. I think they're much cleaner, at least on my review. I've heard from several Board Members that seem to find them much easier to read. We'll point out, when we look at budget actuals on the General Fund, it does show as a negative budget to actual, but that's because we have a negative account adjustment on the bonuses of \$59,000. So realistically, in every other account line, you're about \$50,000 better than budget to actual in your General Fund, which is great. You are 94% collected on your assessments. So, we're in great shape.

Mr. Dale: Having missed the workshop because of Michelle's award ceremony, I was a little concerned that somehow the marketing budget was going to wind up under restaurant. It

didn't happen that way. I see the way you guys did it. I did make one small recommendation to Jason, that we change it from "Farmers Market" to "Marketing Income."

Mr. Showe: That change will be reflected in the next financials.

Mr. Dale: Right. But the reason why that was so important, was she's a Department Manager and needs to have control over that budget and everything. What was happening in years prior, is we had multiple people spending money on marketing and then not going through her. Then people didn't know where stuff was going and everything. We also had a problem with the previous Restaurant Manager, where it was whatever we feel like we're going to pay for stuff. With regard to music, same thing. We had a few issues that we had to work out with our karaoke folks, but she fixed that. The reason why it's so important to keep that as a separate issue, is so we don't go back to that world where our numbers are.

Mr. Macheras: I think the big thing, though, is just like the information Michelle gave, that helps me, whether it's Michelle or anybody else sitting in that chair. That kind of helps us as, you know, proprietors of the budget, to be compensated appropriately, as we would do with any vendor.

Mr. Dale: Exactly.

Mr. Macheras: So, I think when we hear that, however we want to do it here, that's what I, as a Board member, want to hear, just to make sure that Mr. Bill Machares isn't getting \$600 to sing and only his wife's having dinner.

Mr. Dale: You're exactly right. I think there was some of that going on before that.

Ms. Webb: There was some of that going on.

Mr. Dale: They got it fixed.

Mr. Macheras: But that's what's helpful.

Ms. Webb: I have no idea what really got paid.

Mr. Moller: The only adjustment to the financials I would like to see, is at the bottom of each summary, at the bottom of the year-to-year and the month-to-month comparisons and at the bottom of the month-to-month, where you have total expenditures, could we add total revenue?

Ms. DeVries: Yeah, that would be helpful to me. I did that, too.

Mr. Moller: So, at the very bottom, we will have total revenue and total expenditures.

Mr. Dale: What I like about it; is it cleans everything up and I think we're going to see fewer mistakes on the financials. I'm not expecting perfection, but we're going to see fewer and fewer mistakes, I think.

Ms. Yelvington: Can we go back to golf balls for a second? Where are golf balls on the financials? Are they just in supplies?

Ms. DeVries: They're in cost of goods sold.

Ms. Yelvington: All kinds of things are just sitting in cost of goods sold. We don't have a breakdown.

Mr. Moller: The pro shop isn't broken down like the restaurant. We don't have, food, liquor, beer, wine.

Ms. Yelvington: Why don't we? Should we?

Mr. Moller: I've never seen it done at any golf course, where it was broken down like that. I'm not saying it's not, but I haven't seen it.

Mr. Dale: Are you asking from an auditing perspective?

Ms. Yelvington: I'm just saying that it's hard to track how it's doing, if we're not looking at it.

Mr. Dale: Yeah. I get where you're going with it.

Ms. Yelvington: So, we're doing that for the restaurant, but we're not doing it for the pro shop.

Mr. Macheras: What are you trying to track?

Ms. Yelvington: Just all of the costs of what's in the store. It's just lumped into cost of goods sold without a breakdown.

Ms. DeVries: The revenue from the pro shop, I believe, is one line item too. They would have to correspond if you were to separate it. I'm not even sure it's possible to separate them out, because you would want to match the revenue from the cost of the goods. Let's say we separate them into two categories just for simplicity's sake, into golf equipment and apparel, you would need cost of goods sold and golf equipment, which includes golf balls, golf clubs, blah blah, blah.

Ms. Yelvington: Right. I understand what you're saying. I guess in the roll up financials, does all the detail need to be there? No. But on these pages where we're breaking down everything, do we have just one cost of goods sold number?

Mr. Dale: How far would you want to take it? You know what I mean by that.

Mr. Moller: In Club Caddie, we have golf balls.

Mr. Showe: I'm sure he could probably have a system.

Mr. Moller: We have apparel, we have accessories, we have hard goods and soft goods. So, we can break it down that way. Accessories are going to be like tees, divot tools, replacement spikes, golf balls and apparel. The POS system has it broken down that way and when he does his inventory, that's how his inventory prints out.

Ms. Yelvington: Are you looking at those internally like period to period and you know when your costs are going up and what's making sense?

Mr. Moller: Yeah.

Ms. Yelvington: Okay. As long as someone is looking at that, that's fine with me.

Mr. Moller: Obviously the nice thing about the golf POS versus the restaurant, everything is in there. So, when he gets the balls, he puts it in the POS system, so Club Caddie knows that we have 200 dozen Pro V1s and every time one is sold it subtracts it. So, when he does his inventory, you can see variances like that. It also shows the profit margin. So, it knows we buy it at X amount of dollars and we sell it at X amount of dollars, this is the profit margin.

Ms. Yelvington: Right.

Mr. Macheras: So, you can just print that out and then go, I'm supposed to have seven hats, but according to this, I only see six. Is that how he verifies that the inventory is correct?

Ms. Yelvington: That's the inventory perspective. I guess from a retail perspective, I can't say I've worked in retail that much, but how do you know your vendors aren't just hiking your prices year over year, is what I'm getting at? Being able to see that on a report that we paid this guy this much last year, we paid him this much this year and deciding if that's still your vendor of choice going forward. Do you know what I mean?

Mr. Moller: I do.

Ms. Yelvington: That's what I'm getting at, Like who's tracking that?

Mr. Macheras: Well, so tell me right or wrong. I'm thinking in the golf industry; there's probably something to be said for the brands that we carry.

Mr. Moller: Yes.

Mr. Macheras: Do you know what I'm saying? We have Nike, but maybe Billy Bob on US-1 is cheaper, but nobody is buying Billy Bob. Because we're kind of specialized. I could be

selling lumber, it doesn't matter where I get my two by four, but they come in looking. We talked about Pro V1 when they were in there. You have a great point, but we're a little more specialized.

Mr. Moller: But it's kind of like Jen and liquor. She can only buy it through certain vendors, because it's not like you can go to Company A, Company B or Company C and compare prices.

Mr. Macheras: Right.

Mr. Moller: It's not like we go to Billy Bob's Wholesale and buy Srixon. We're buying it directly from Srixon. It's not like we're going third party. We're going to the actual company.

Ms. Yelvington: Right. But what about those bulk discounts that you said? Like you occasionally get a bulk discount for certain things. Is it consistent? Is it consistently applied, so that same discount is always there?

Mr. Moller: Depending on the year. They will run different programs each year.

Ms. Yelvington: Okay. So, it's nothing that can be negotiated.

Mr. Moller: Correct.

Ms. Yelvington: Just what they hand down.

Mr. Moller: Right. I'm sure if we had a bigger volume, there are bigger discounts.

Ms. Yelvington: Okay.

Mr. Macheras: So, what you're saying is and I've run into this before, too, if you want to buy this particular golf ball, this guy owns the territory and this is who you have to buy it from, if you want that brand.

Mr. Moller: We use Dan. Dan works for Srixon. He's an employee of Srixon. He's our area representative.

Mr. Macheras: Got ya. That's a good point, though.

Mr. Moller: If you ever want to see that detail, just stop by.

Ms. Yelvington: Yeah. Okay.

Mr. Dale: I get where you're going with it.

Ms. Yelvington: Period over period is what I'm getting at.

Mr. Dale: I'm wondering if it would just be too cumbersome, because you're talking golf balls, gloves and hats.

Ms. Yelvington: I don't really want to get into the weeds. We don't need to micromanage it. As long as you're internally tracking period over period, then we don't need to micromanage it as a Board. It's fine.

Ms. DeVries: Anything else on the financial statements? Hearing none,

#### NINTH ORDER OF BUSINESS

## **Supervisor's Requests**

Ms. DeVries: All right, moving into Supervisor's Request. I'll start with Bill.

Mr. Macheras: So, I have a couple quick things. I'm going to go back to something you said earlier, just so I am clear. You said we had \$60,000 in bond money for the park. Let's say six months from now, we have nothing that we need to do to the park. What happens to that money? I'm not one of those that just wants to spend it, because we have the money, but if we have nothing, can it be used elsewhere?

Mr. Dale: No. We pretty much allocated it already, based on past meetings.

Mr. Macheras: Okay.

Mr. Dale: We talked about roughly \$40,000 for the digital sign.

Mr. Macheras: So, we have some ideas on how to spend that.

Mr. Dale: Then we talked about music instruments for the playground.

Mr. Macheras: I just wanted to make sure. I was going to ask Jen. I'm just curious for myself, did you have any other things that you looked at, that might help us when we start looking at the reserve that stood out or was it mainly just the amount of money in the reserve or were there some line items? I'm just curious what you saw that would help me get prepared for the workshop.

Ms. DeVries: So, when I looked at it, I looked at the total amount of money that we're going to need over 30 years.

Mr. Macheras: Okay.

Ms. DeVries: I divided it by 30.

Mr. Macheras: And what do we track it to?

Ms. DeVries: Right. How much do we have to put in reserves every year in order to get to that number? So that was what I was looking at. I was also looking at the detail of how much we're going to spend every year and how much we're going to put in reserves every year.

Mr. Macheras: Right.

Ms. DeVries: What I'm looking at is positive, positive, positive, negative.

Ms. Yelvington: It was a very large negative.

Mr. Macheras: Right.

Ms. DeVries: I was like, "Oh, we have to fix that."

Mr. Macheras: Okay. That was what I was getting at.

Mr. Dale: Was that in 2034?

Ms. DeVries: It was 2030 and 2031.

Ms. Yelvington: Yeah, five years from now.

Ms. DeVries: Five years from now.

Mr. Dale: What stuck at me, was some of the stuff that I shared, when they were getting into the parking lot, I think they had forecast that a couple years out. I don't think that parking lot has been resurfaced in forever and the same thing with the maintenance area. We need to be looking at that, because all that's going to do, is add a cost to us, which has been the problem of this place for 25 years. They didn't maintain it.

Mr. Macheras: Yeah.

Mr. Dale: That's what's going on, I think, with some of the HOA's locally, that they didn't set the reserves aside and now they're trying to blame it all on insurance. But it's not all of this insurance. It's the cost of painting the place, is three times what it was for years ago and roofs are two to three times as much.

Ms. DeVries: Even if they had a Reserve Study, how would they anticipate that? I don't know if you can.

Mr. Macheras: Yeah. Rob brought up a good point too, about the assessment, because since the Board changed, five years ago, it's dropped about 20%. I go back 20 some years ago when the county dropped the tax millage and then the next thing you know, "Oh wait, we need that back."

Mr. Dale: Right.

Mr. Macheras: I'm happy as a resident that it's dropped 20% in five years. I'm comfortable paying it, you know, so I'm all for not just, "Hey, let's just give some back," because we're going to need it again and it's tough when you give it back and then need it back.

Mr. Dale: You're going to have to make that decision in less than two years.

Mr. Showe: Yeah.

Mr. Dale: It's going to be during your tenure.

Mr. Showe: I'll let you know, when you look at assessments, there's something to know on a technicality basis. 2026 is when your last debt service for the 2012 debt service, goes away. But at that point, yes, you can give it back. Essentially, if you don't add it on to your assessments, that assessment drops off and that portion goes away.

Mr. Dale: But we're not talking a small amount of money. We're talking about \$250. Roughly.

Mr. Showe: Yes. But you know, if you're going to raise your General Fund to that amount, you still have to do the mailed notice. So, it's a technicality because if you raise the General Fund, you have to do a mail notice, even if another fund is going away. That would offset that.

Mr. Dale: That was very confusing the last time we did that.

Mr. Macheras: In the chairs that I sit in, you need to communicate why, versus "Oh, we're losing it, so we just want that back." No, we've got this coming up.

Mr. Dale: Right.

Mr. Macheras: For the most part, because I've been through that the last few years, as long as you can explain it, for the most part, people understand.

Mr. Showe: To your point, that's part of what we put together. So, we have a lot of experience in those issues. I'll tell you, it's a whole lot easier if you go, "Well, for example, \$120,000 is coming off, we're going to raise your operation and maintenance (O&M) \$75 per person." Again, you guys have so many units, that a small assessment increase creates a lot of revenue. So, in that case, you guys are fortunate, just because you have 4,000 units to split that over. But it's a lot easier to tell the story, "Hey, your, your assessment is really going down, we just need to fund future capital projects."

Mr. Macheras: That happened a few years ago, right?

Mr. Showe: Absolutely.

Mr. Macheras: Yeah, because I remember it going up and not looking at the number.

Mr. Dale: But once it got explained, we only had one person that showed up at the meeting.

Mr. Macheras: They saw this number, but they didn't see the other one going down.

Mr. Dale: Right. I remember that.

Mr. Showe: That's part of where we employed the marketing and we do a presentation. When we send the mail notices out that informs residents that their assessment is increasing, they will call us. We walk them through all of that and try to answer those questions before it even comes to you guys.

Mr. Dale: But you kind of bring up a great thing that I wanted to ask. The bond payments, where do those come from?

Mr. Showe: Assessments.

Mr. Dale: So, all the bond payments for every bond that we've done that comes out of assessments.

Mr. Showe: That is correct.

Mr. Macheras: That is the part you're looking at that is going to drop off. Is that what you're saying?

Mr. Dale: Yes.

Mr. Macheras: Okay.

Ms. DeVries: But when you look at the study, there's two categories. There's the CDD category and there's the golf course. You have to look at both of those.

Mr. Dale: Also going forward, the thing that I noticed, in looking at the financials, that you guys should be taking a look at, is you will see in the reporting the numbers for the General Fund, which is where the taxes go towards, none of the taxes go towards the golf course.

Mr. Macheras: Right.

Mr. Dale: But the General Fund is going to be easier to keep afloat for the CDD stuff; the park, the heavy equipment for the trails and all that kind of stuff. It's the golf course that is self-sufficient right now and has been for four plus years or so but because we're doing that just out of revenues that the golf course generates, that's where it's going to be.

Ms. Yelvington: We still have community members out there saying that the taxpayer's money is going to the nightclub and we can't say anything otherwise.

Ms. DeVries: Well, I mean we can say it all we want, but will they hear us? I don't know.

Ms. Yelvington: We can say it in the minutes, but we can't say it directly back to the person. But it's clear for the purpose of the minutes, that taxpayer money does not go to the golf course.

Mr. Dale: The manager has been doing a good job on that front.

Ms. Yelvington: I'm sure.

Mr. Showe: You can also direct them to the website, which has all of the agendas with all of the financials. It's crystal clear that there is no assessment money that goes into the golf course.

Ms. Yelvington: We know that and everybody in this room knows that, but we can't say that to the public, except here in the minutes.

Mr. Dale: Oh, Denise, it's even worse than that. I'm seeing people saying stuff about how the HOA and CDD taxes have done nothing but go up for the past four years.

Ms. Yelvington: I've heard that too.

Mr. Dale: And I was like, "Wait a minute. They've come down 26%."

Ms. DeVries: Fake news.

Ms. Webb: I have been in contact with a lot of them on that page.

Ms. Yelvington: That is so much work for you. I hate that you have to do that.

Ms. Webb: Some of them don't respond to me, while other ones say, "Thank you." I tell them, "If you want more information, please reach out to me or reach out to so and so," so they know. Actually, one of the persons that I did talk to, went on the page and said, "You're just a "

Ms. Yelvington: I saw that. I did see that.

Ms. Webb: He was the person that I talked to about, because he was all wrapped up in that and showed up at the Hook & Eagle. I said, "Hey" and he's like, "Oh, yeah, you sent me a message." So, I corrected his thought process.

Ms. Yelvington: Yeah. I just don't think you should have to waste your time doing these things, but we appreciate that you do.

Ms. Webb: Sometimes I think not it's not working and I'm not worried about it, but just like any type of information, we are all working really hard.

Mr. Dale: You do not want a perception to take root.

Ms. Webb: So, all I can do, is reach out the way I reach out and bless the people that can see the page. It's all good.

Mr. Macheras: My last thing is kind of ironic, because its exactly what you're talking about. So, I appreciate y'all leading me into my third category. In the business world and almost any other thing that we do, we have the 80/20 rule, which your sales are based on. I'm not going

to get down in the rabbit hole, but I've maybe been contacted by one resident in my year and a half year. How many calls have you received?

Mr. Showe: We received a few calls, but I will say again, the test of the job you're doing as Board Members and the job your staff is doing, is in the amount of residents that are showing up here. Because in years past, when the restaurant wasn't being managed properly, there were people here. When people were getting offended by golf staff, there were people here. When problems were happening, people were here.

Mr. Macheras: Right. My point is this...

Mr. Showe: This is the evidence that you guys are doing a fine job in a community of over 8,000 people.

Mr. Macheras: It's not just us. The CDD, staff that works the marketing and restaurant, are the ones doing a great job and that's my point exactly. I'm not going to tell a Marketing Director or a staff member, but we're going out of our way to go to sites that we're not allowed to be members of.

Ms. DeVries: Right.

Mr. Macheras: Because I'll just say it bluntly, to me if you really want to help the community, you would be here tonight or you would allow those that could answer those questions, to be a part of that, so if you don't like the answer, you will respond. So, I want to make sure it's clear to the people that might listen to this or whatever. Our Marketing Director and some others, are going out of their way to get residents see things that are posted and then they are still going out of their way, to reach those people and give them an answer when those people, to my knowledge, don't reach out to us. They don't reach out to the people, people that run it or whoever they may be, that person is not here tonight. That person, to my knowledge, actually had the ability to make things happen and chose not to. So, I appreciate what Michelle does, but I'll be honest with you. I'm not going to spend 99% of my time going out of my way. When you look at the comments, it's the same. There are 50 comments and only four people show up. We're going out of our way, because we can't do it directly, to find a friend that's on the site that can give me the information and we need to remember that we're going out of our way to reach a small amount of people, that really aren't, in my opinion, community minded. Because if you're community minded, you're going to knock on Jim's door and ask him a question, not banter back and forth, "Hey, you want to run here, you want to do this, you want to do that?"

Yet we're still answering those questions. So, I just want to thank those of you that are that are going out of your way. I'm just one of those, if you want to ring my doorbell, ring it, but if not, I am going to take care of the 99% of the people in this community. That's just the way I see it. So, we're here for them if they want to reach out and if they don't want to reach out and they want to banter with her back and forth and talk behind her back, I'm an old guy that has nothing else better to do. You're not going to wipe any sweat off of my brow whatsoever.

Ms. Yelvington: It's a good point that you make, because really, if you don't respond and residents are upset by what they see, they can always come to a meeting and we can set the record straight here. Right? So, maybe you don't need to worry about all of that. Just let it go.

Mr. Macheras: Again, I'm not going to sit here and say no, but if she didn't, I could care less.

Ms. Yelvington: Right, just let it go.

Mr. Macheras: Because we're here. You know, like I used to always say as a Retail Manager, the things that don't get sent to me, are the things I can't fix.

Ms. Yelvington: Right.

Mr. Macheras: When that person walked out the door and didn't tell me what went wrong, I'm never going to see that person again. I'd rather you come to my face and cause my my hair to turn gray. But I can look and fix that. So, I would never tell her not to, but like I used to tell kids when I was a Dean, if I'm working harder for you than you, I'm doing something wrong. So, I agree with you 100%. A Facebook page is not somewhere to get answers.

Mr. Dale: Right.

Ms. Yelvington: That's true.

Mr. Macheras: But you're right. Then there's that part that starts going around and it gets bigger. We have 12,000 to 13,000 residents and are talking about the same 10 people. I don't see them tonight. So again, I appreciate staff members, Michelle, the restaurant people, doing more than I would expect as a Board Member.

Ms. Yelvington: That's right.

Ms. Macheras: Nobody calls me. Our email addresses are on the website.

Mr. Dale: I would just like something in the minutes really quick, along those lines. Jason, who hired our Marketing Director and how did that happen?

Mr. Showe: The CDD Board approved a contract.

Mr. Dale: What was it based on?

Mr. Showe: It was based on the scope of service that we competitively bid with several different firms. She was awarded the contract based on selection of the Board.

Mr. Dale: Okay. Was I allowed to vote on that?

Mr. Showe: You were not. You abstained and filled out a form that's required by Florida Statutes.

Mr. Dale: Thank you.

Mr. Macheras: Alright, I want to see you follow that.

Mr. Rysztogi: The way I look at it, the residents only really need to look at one line item on their taxes once a year to see if that number is going up, going down or staying the same.

Mr. Macheras: Right.

Mr. Rysztogi: If it's staying the same or going down and that's all they're paying once a year, that one line item, why is there this big friction over incidentals? I mean, if I'm only paying \$400 per year on that one-line item, that's all I care about. So, why is everybody upset. I don't get it. If it was going up, I would get it. I would understand why people are upset, but it's not. That is what I don't understand. I don't understand why people aren't coming here and saying, "Oh, you guys are making sure that my assessment doesn't go up."

Mr. Macheras: Right. I'll be honest with you, to me, just speaking out loud, what that leads me to think is, it's not about this. It's not about the CDD.

Mr. Dale: It's not.

Mr. Macheras: There has to be some other alternative and I'm not going to go down that rabbit hole, because like you said, you're exactly right. They need to pull up their Tax Bill. They all get one. They better be paying it.

Mr. Dale: I will make a statement of fact. The seven years prior to the 2020 Board change, the net cumulative profit for the golf course for seven years, was minus \$56,000.

Mr. Macheras: When I heard that, I just could not fathom that.

Mr. Dale: The first year we made \$452,000.

Mr. Macheras: Yeah. When you have a piggy bank that you can dip into, it makes it easier.

Mr. Showe: Those were the years where people were sitting here in this room at every Board meeting.

Mr. Macheras: Right.

Mr. Showe: Talking to the Board.

Mr. Macheras: That's a good point, Ron.

Mr. Rysztogi: I mean, that's it. That's really all I had to say. We can sit here and have these discussions on residents being upset that we're spending money this way or spending money that way, but what's the overall number?

Ms. DeVries: The residents that are upset are misinformed and they haven't tried to find the truth.

Mr. Macheras: That's the key.

Ms. DeVries: They should go and find the truth.

Mr. Macheras: I agree. We're not hiding.

Ms. DeVries: If you're upset, then go make sure that you're righteously upset.

Mr. Macheras: I agree.

Ms. Yelvington: All of our meetings are public record. Right? Our schedule is out there. So, if they were upset, they can always come to a meeting or contact us through a variety of channels.

Mr. Showe: They can send me an email and I'll forward it to the Board. It's that easy.

Ms. DeVries: Ron, do you anything for Supervisor's Requests?

Mr. Rysztogi: That's all I have.

Ms. DeVries: Moving on to Denise.

Ms. Yelvington: Nothing for me.

Mr. Dale: Nothing for me.

Ms. DeVries: Okay. I have just a couple of little things here. The financial notes that I had, I was wondering how we could have gift card usage that was positive \$3,000. Do you know the answer to that question, because gift card usage has traditionally been negative?

Mr. Moller: It should always be negative.

Ms. DeVries: But it's not. Right now, on the latest set of financials, It's a positive \$3,000.

Mr. Moller: Year to date?

Ms. DeVries: Year to date, on Page 100, it was \$3,000.

Mr. Moller: Usually everyone that buys gift cards in December for Christmas, uses it in January. All usages should actually be a negative number.

Ms. DeVries: There are two numbers. There's the purchase of the gift cards and there's the using of the gift cards. The using of the gift card should be negative. It's not a negative number. It's a positive number, which means that there is an error.

Mr. Showe: Yeah. There's a positive \$5,000 from December, which is throwing that line item off. Let me find out.

Ms. DeVries: Thank you.

Mr. Showe: If you look at the month to month, you can see a positive \$5,000 in there and there's a positive number the month before. So, let me find out.

Ms. DeVries: I'm looking at the margins on the food and beverage and the beverage cost doesn't have much margin. Do we have any idea why the beverage margin is so small? Usually, things like Coke are a really high margin, in most restaurants.

Mr. Macheras: Are you talking about sales.

Ms. DeVries: Our cost of goods is 90% of what we're selling it for. Usually, things like Coca Cola or your soda fountain machine usually pretty high margins. So, do we know why we're spending 90%?

Mr. Macheras: Do we buy that in bulk or are we going to Cosco?

Mr. Moller: We usually buy them in bulk.

Mr. Macheras: Do we have Pepsi Cola delivery?

Mr. Moller: Coca Cola delivers most of the bottles. If we run short, then we'll go to Costco.

Mr. Macheras: To her point, can TOAST track soda sales? Are we looking at a real true number?

Mr. Moller: Somewhat, because some of the soda is being stocked in the pro shop. I know that we fixed that issue last month.

Ms. DeVries: Okay. Is that one of the reasons, because the restaurant is paying for items that get sold in the pro shop?

Mr. Moller: That's what the issue was previously.

Ms. DeVries: Okay.

Mr. Dale: Some of it would be because soda is used in some of the alcoholic drinks.

Mr. Moller: True.

Ms. DeVries: That might be true, because then it doesn't get allocated as part of the food and beverage.

Ms. Webb: We also take an amount for Sassy Saturday for beverages that are sold. If we sold \$40, \$12 of that \$40, would go to them.

Mr. Dale: It's just not broken down.

Mr. Moller: David usually sends Alex an email after Sassy Saturday saying, "This amount goes to golf and this amount goes to food and beverage."

Ms. DeVries: It just struck me odd, because usually that's a high margin in most restaurants.

Mr. Macheras: I'm not a restaurant guy, but that's a good point. So, how would you track 2 liter and 12-ounce bottles? How do you track that 6 Cokes went into liquor sales? You have to somehow take that out of your cost in revenue, but I don't know how that's done.

Mr. Moller: Behind the bar, usually when they're mixing, they are the bibs that go through the soda lines.

Mr. Macheras: Okay.

Mr. Moller: I do know the beverage cart will use actual bottles of sodas.

Mr. Macheras: That would be a sale.

Mr. Moller: If she makes a drink like rum and coke, the soda will actually be part of the liquor.

Ms. DeVries: Okay. That number kind of just struck me odd.

Mr. Moller: Yeah. The percentages of the beverages are high. I'm looking at the big picture, the amount of sales versus liquor and everything like that.

Ms. DeVries: Okay. It's not a big deal. It just struck me odd. The last thing that I wanted to know, was the status of the alarm system.

Mr. Moller: It's in operation.

Ms. DeVries: Okay.

Mr. Moller: We've had some issues that people weren't used to it working and forgotten to disarm it from time to time. The response of the Sheriff's Office, is pretty quick.

Mr. Showe: If we have false alarms, they're going to start charging you.

Mr. Moller: We haven't gotten any yet.

Mr. Dale: Not only is it up and running, but it's up and running even better.

Viera East CDD February 27, 2025

Mr. Moller: We had so many sensors that were inoperable.

Mr. Dale: We have new cameras, which we're not going to elaborate on

Mr. Moller: Right.

Mr. Showe: You cannot discuss the location of cameras on the public record. That is actually one of the few things that is exempt from public records.

Mr. Dale: I want everyone to know that we have cameras everywhere and we're watching.

Ms. DeVries: At the last meeting, we agreed to get a new alarm system. Do we have a new alarm system and its operational?

Mr. Moller: The one in maintenance is operational. The one in the restaurant is operational. The restaurant was probably the worst of the three alarms. Our installer was having a fun time, because wires were disconnected and we had motion sensors that were pointing in the wrong direction and weren't operable. I don't know how many times we've had the previous alarm company out servicing it.

Ms. DeVries: So, we don't have that anymore.

Mr. Moller: We do not have that anymore.

Ms. DeVries: Okay.

Mr. Moller: Not only that, but our monthly service fee will also dramatically be reduced. Like I said, the cost of the install with the savings we're going to get on a monthly service fee, after 12 months, it's going to pay for itself.

Ms. DeVries: Great. That's all I had. So, unless somebody has something else, I'll take a motion to adjourn.

Mr. Moller: One more thing on the restaurant, people that enter the restaurant, will all have their own personal codes. We can pull a report to find out who closed and set the alarm and who opened the restaurant. So, anytime the alarm is activated or deactivated, we know exactly who did it.

Ms. Yelvington: Nice

Ms. DeVries: Great. Sounds good. Anybody else? Hearing none,

## TENTH ORDER OF BUSINESS

Assistant Secretary

# Adjournment

On MOTION by Mr. Macheras seconded by Mr. Rysztogi with all in favor the meeting was adjourned at 8:14 p.m.

Chairman/Vice Chairman